LOCAL PLANNING AGENCY MEETING Martin County Commission Chambers 2401 S.E. Monterey Road Stuart, Florida 34996

MEETING MINUTES- June 20, 2019

Present:

Vice Chairman	William J. Flanagan
Absent: Chairman	• .
	Cindy Hall
School Board Liaison	Kimberly Everman

Staff Present:

Growth Management Director, Nicki van Vonno, AICP Development Review Division, Paul Schilling, Deputy Director, Principal Planner, Catherine Riiska, AICP Senior Planner, Irene A. Szedlmayer, AICP Senior Assistant County Attorney, Elysee A. Elder LPA Recorder, Mary Holleran

CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 7:00 pm by Vice Chairman, Scott Watson. A quorum was noted.

1. CONSENT AGENDA

Approval of Consent Agenda/Minutes of June 6, 2019

- * **MOTION MOVED** by Mr. Flanagan to approve the Consent Agenda and Minutes of the LPA meeting of June 6, 2019 with Mr. Foley's notations.
- ** **SECONDED** by Mr. Foley.

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

2. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

PUBLIC HEARINGS

Sunrise Restaurants LLC (C110-007) (Quasi-Judicial)— Request by Sunrise Restaurants, LLC for approval of an amendment to the Martin County Zoning Atlas for the Limited Commercial District designation. A zoning district change from the R-3A Liberal Multiple-Family District to the LC Limited Commercial District, or the most appropriate zoning district is proposed for an approximately 2.29 acre parcel located approximately 1,000 feet north of the intersection of NE Indian River Drive and NE Causeway Boulevard in Jensen Beach at 4000 NE Indian River Drive. Included is a request for a Certificate of Public Facilities Exemption.

Requested by: Morris A. Crady, AICP, Lucido and Associates

Presented by: Catherine Riiska, M.S., P.W.S., Principal Planner, Growth Management Department

Local Planning Agency Meeting- Minutes – June 20, 2019

Vice Chairman Watson presented the agenda item and confirmed for the record:

- ***Ex parte communication Disclosures None
- ***Interveners None
- ***Ms. Riiska provided a copy of her resume, professional experience, the agenda item and staff's report
- ***Return Receipt Notices were provided by the applicant for this meeting and *the July 30th BoCC Meeting
- ***All individuals wishing to speak on this item were sworn in (S/I)

Ms. Riiska (S/I) reviewed the request for a Zoning District change from R-3A, Liberal Multiple Family Residential District to the LC, Limited Commercial District, or the most appropriate zoning district. The portion of the site located on the west side of NE Indian River Drive contains a structure formerly known as the "Admiral's Table" Restaurant, that was originally developed in the 1970's and has been vacant and abandoned for approximately 20 years, with associated paved parking in various states of deterioration. The future land use designation for the entire property on the FLUM of the CGMP is Commercial Limited. The existing Category C, R-3A Liberal Multiple Family District zoning is inconsistent with the Commercial Limited future land use designation and the request to rezone the property is considered mandatory.

There is one Category A standard zoning district available to implement the Commercial Limited future land use policies of the CGMP, which is the LC Limited Commercial District. The PUD Zoning District is also an available option. The applicant is proposing to rezone the property to the LC Limited Commercial District. A full analysis and details of this request, along with current maps of the property are provided in Staff's report. There are no current issues with this application.

Staff has determined this petition for rezoning is consistent with the procedural requirements of Article 10 and is in compliance with the substantive provisions of Article 3. Staff recommends approval of this rezoning petition from R-3A, Liberal Multiple Family District to LC Limited Commercial and recommends the LPA's approval to forward this on to the Board of County Commissioners.

The Applicant:

Morris Crady, (S/I) AICP, Lucido and Associates, representing the Applicant, provided the Return Receipts for this meeting and the July 30th Board of County Commissioners meeting. Mr. Crady provided information on this parcel, which was recently acquired under a separate business entity by the owner of "Conchy Joe's" and includes an existing building approximately 6,400 sf and associated deteriorated paved parking.

The owner intends to restore and improve the restaurant by adding a micro-brewery, a 2nd story waterfront dining area and improved parking in conjunction with the proposed expansion and renovations of Conchy Joe's Restaurant.

LPA Comments/Questions:

Mr. Flanagan confirmed that Conchy Joe's Restaurant will remain in its present location.

Public Comments: None

- * MOTION MOVED by Mr. Flanagan to accept staff's recommendation to approve Sunrise Restaurants, LLC's rezoning request from the R-3A, Liberal Multiple Family District to the LC Limited Commercial District and to forward their approval on to the Board of County Commissioners
- ** **SECONDED** by Mr. Foley

3. NEW BUSINESS

BR 24 LLC Rezoning (B121-003) (Quasi-Judicial) – Request by BR 24 LLC for a zoning change from the current A-1 (Small Farms District) to the RE-2A (Rural Estate Density), to bring consistent an approximate 17 acre parcel, part of a 60-acre tract, located south of Bridge Road between I-95 and US-1 in Hobe Sound. Included is a request for a Certificate of Public Facilities Exemption.

Requested by: Morris Crady, AICP, Lucido and Associates

Presented by: Catherine Riiska, Principal Planner, Growth Management Department

Vice Chairman Watson presented the agenda item and confirmed for the record:

- ***Ex parte communication Disclosures None
- ***Interveners None
- ***Ms. Riiska provided a copy of her resume, professional experience, the agenda item and Staff's Report
- ***Return Receipt Notices were provided by the applicant *for this meeting and the July 30th BoCC Meeting
- ***All individuals wishing to speak on this item were sworn in (S/I)

Ms. Riiska (S/I) reviewed the project description and analysis for the requested rezoning. The land use designation for the property on the FLUM of the CGMP is Rural Density. The current zoning on the property is A-1, Small Farms District, an A-1 category zoning district that is not consistent with the Rural Estate Density land use policies of the CGMP, and the request to rezone this site is considered mandatory.

The one standard zoning district available to implement the Rural Estate Density land use policies of the CGMP is the RE-2A, Rural Estate District. A PUD is also an available option. The applicant is requesting to rezone the subject site to the standard RE-2A, zoning district, Rural Estate Density District. There are no unresolved issues for this request.

Staff has reviewed the application and finds it in compliance with the applicable regulations and recommends approval of BR 24 LLC rezoning request to change the current A-1 Small Farms District zoning to the RE-2A Rural Estate Density zoning district. Staff recommends that the LPA recommend approval of the applicant's request to change the current A-1 Small Farms District zoning on the 17 acre parcel part of a 60 acre property tract to RE-2A, Rural Estate Density zoning and forward the recommendation of approval on to the Board of County Commissioners.

LPA – No Comments or Questions at this time.

The Applicant:

Morris Crady, (S/I) AICP, Lucido and Associates, representing the applicant, *** provided the Return Receipt Notices for the surrounding property owners for this meeting and for the July 30th meeting of the Board of County Commissioners. He indicated his client had made significant improvements to the property over the years, and is requesting approval to subdivide the 17 acre parcel into 2-acre lots and correct the existing zoning.

Public Comments:

Mr. Paul Whitford, Hobe Sound resident, owns a 5-acre lot in that area. He was concerned with the approval for the 2-acre lot split, commenting that the 5-acre lots could all be split into 2-acre lots, which would disturb the agriculture area in which they live. He asked if that was contemplated by the staff. He questioned the use of water rights, utilities and roads and what would be involved. He did not agree with this decision for the 2-acre lot split and commented this was the only lot split out there.

Mr. Foley understood Mr. Whitford's concern and indicated at this time the LPA was only looking at updating the Martin County Atlas to the new zoning district. They will have to look at those concerns in the future.

- * MOTION MOVED by Mr. Foley to accept staff's recommendation of approval for the LPA to approve BR 24 LLC's rezoning request to update the Martin County Atlas from the current A-1 Small Farms District to the RE-2A Rural Estate Density on the 17-acre parcel part of a 60-acre tract and forward their approval to the Board of County Commissioners.
- ** **SECONDED** by Mr. Flanagan

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

4. **NEW BUSINESS**

PUBLIC HEARING TO CONSIDER COMPREHENSIVE PLAN AMENDMENT CPA 18-10, CRA TEXT AMENDMENTS

Mr. Watson referred to the Board of County Commissioner's adopted Resolution 17-12.3 (of December 2017) to initiate an amendment of the text of the CGMP to strengthen Goals, Policies and Objectives that encourage in-fill development and redevelopment in the Community Development Areas (CRAs), and introduced Irene Szedlmayer to review CPA 18-10.

Ms. Szedlmayer presented the proposed Comprehensive Plan Amendment (CPA) 18-10, to consider amending the text of the CGMP by creating Chapter 18, to establish a new chapter devoted to Martin County's six CRAs, as the Community Redevelopment Element. Amendments are also proposed for Chapters 2, 4, 6, 8, 9, 13 and 14, to make necessary edits in recognition of the establishment of new and revised policies in Chapter 18.

Ms. Szedlmayer provided a review of the proposed amendments and draft of the proposed text. Changes and revisions in policies and objectives, text that was carried over <u>from Chapter 4 to Chapter 18</u>, reorganization of language and new areas were reviewed.

Comments and Questions from the LPA were included during Ms. Szedlmayer's review:

Objective 18.1E Storm Water Management Systems for each CRA was reviewed through 18.1E.to 7.

Goal 18.2, and Policy 18.2.A – Mixed-Use projects, benefits and patterns, and the new FLU designations were reviewed and discussed. Ms. Szedlmayer indicated a recommended change for both a Mixed-Use Project and a Mixed-Use pattern and provided information on both. The new CRA Center and CRA Neighborhood future land use designations were reviewed.

Policy 18.2A.4—Residential Units of 800 or fewer sq. ft. shall be counted as half a unit if the development site is one acre or less, or if at least 50% of the units are restricted to affordable housing. Members asked what defines "Affordable Housing" and what can owners of property with existing older buildings in a CRA do, without financial means to tear them down, what incentives do they have to build a new structure? Existing policies and new language were reviewed. The CGMP glossary contains a definition for affordable housing.

Policy 18.2E. Marine Service Areas and the Marine waterfront commercial future land use will be retained in the CRAs.

Policy 18.2F. Institutional future land use designation in the CRAs will be retained.

Policy 18.2F. Industrial future land uses in the CRAs is retained.

Local Planning Agency Meeting- Minutes – June 20, 2019

Goal 18.3 (was Goal 4.3) has been reorganized and amended slightly and Ms. Szedlmayer explained the reorganization and the updates that were recommended. Mixed-Use Development is amended to include both mixed-use projects and mixed-patterns.

Objective 18.3B—Provides CRA maps with current Mixed Use overlays that will need to be updated.

Goal 18.4 is about urban design. Ms. Szedlmayer reviewed the draft 18.4B.2. and reported that the CRA Board voted to change this text from "gated roads are prohibited" to "gated roads are discouraged," as residents and developers might want gated communities. She explained the difficulty for staff to enforce "discouraged" and the need to keep the current language in, to prohibit gated communities. She explained that it was staff's opinion that the repeated use of the words "high degree of connectivity" and prohibition on cul-de-sacs except when physically required in the CRA codes indicated intent that gated roads should not be allowed.

Mr. Flanagan recommended that staff's recommended language be kept, and agreed that you can't gate open roads.

Goal 18.5 – Comments were made on open space and impervious areas that count toward projects, transfer of open space to off-site locations, and that an Open Space Plan will be developed for each of the CRAs.

Mr. Watson asked how they will plan for Open Space on private property. Ms. Szedlmayer explained all of the CRAs have some parkland, some have upland habitat, public schools, storm water services, and road connectivity. They can see the vistas, and it will take planning to achieve it. The RIO CRA was used as an example.

Mr. Foley returned to Goal 18.4 and questioned the prohibition on drive through business in Policy 18.4A.1.(5) and the prohibition on highway dependent retail in Policy 18.4A.1.(4) and whether that was appropriate for certain locations in the CRAs such as US 1 in Hobe Sound.

Staff agreed that should be re-examined. Those are policies that apply within the Mixed-Use Future Land Use Overlay but may not be appropriate CRA-wide. The issue would be better addressed in the LDR.

Ms. Szedlmayer provided the next hearing date before the Board of County Commissioners along with the schedule for State agency review and adoption.

Mr. Flanagan commented this is the first hearing and confirmed that their comments will be looked out for revisiting language where necessary.

The following Goals, Objectives and Policies were reviewed in detail: Goal 18.5. Objective 18.5A Open Space, Policy 18.5A.1, 2.3, (1) (2) (3) (4) and (5). Objective 18.5B, Preserving native upland habitat, Policy 18.5B.1 (1) through (5). Objective 18.5C., Shoreline Protection Zone and Policy 18.5C.1 (1) through (5).

Ms. <u>Szedlmayer</u> explained the BOCC had initiated a separate CPA (#19) that will be looking as Shoreline Protection Policies throughout the County, primarily for residential lots, outside of this one for the CRAs.

Objective 18.5D, Policy 18.5D.1, Recognizing the vision for roadway lanes in the CRAs, was reviewed. This is a big policy change (consistent with Policy 5.1B.6.), CRAs are designated as Transportation Concurrency Exception Areas (TCEA) making CRAs exempt from the County

Transportation concurrency requirement. She reviewed the County's level of service for roadways and explained TCEAs.

Objective 18.5E., Facilitate redevelopment of vacant residential land within the CRAs, was reviewed with Policy 18.5E-1. The County's no net loss of mobile home lands shall be inapplicable in the CRAs.

One last review was made concerning Chapter 4, which would not appear in Chapter 18 - Gross Density, how it is established, and how land area standards are counted for development, with options available for the property owner.

Ms. Szedlmayer concluded her review with a personal acknowledgement and thanks to the many individuals who were involved and contributed to produce this work product.

Staff requested the LPA approve CPA 18-10 amending the text of the CGMP by creating Chapter 18, the CRA Element and making related amendments to other Chapters 2, 4, 6, 8, 9, 13, and 14.

The LPA members all agreed that staff's presentation and hard work was greatly appreciated.

Mr. Flanagan wanted to approve staff's recommendation but discussed the changes and the LPAs suggestions that were made to be incorporated into the motion. Motion to be called after Public Comments.

Public Comments:

Representatives from the CRAs were present for Public Comments:

Saadia Tsaftarides, Chairperson of the CRA, Chairperson, Golden Gate CRA, President, Friends of the Historic Golden Gate Community, Inc. Ms. Tsaftarides commented on the number of years (over 20) she has been involved to seek improvements in the Golden Gate CRA, and cited the Golden Gate Historic Building, which sat for many years neglected and abandoned. The CRAs have been waiting over 8 years for Chapter 18 to be approved, and she asked the LPA for their support of approval.

Julie Priest, resident and property owner in the RIO CRA, and former Chair for NAC for many years, is representing the RIO City Club (est. 1950) as an Officer, to improve conditions in RIO including State Road A1A, Dixie Highway and now County Rd. #707. Ms. Priest indicated public investment has been made in RIO, but very little private investment has been made which is very important to make needed improvements, and then to go out and get builders and developers to kick-in, and she agreed that nothing should be Gated. Ms. Priest and her husband built a "Pocket Neighborhood" called RIO Porches on ½ acre and was happy to see the support for one acre. She supported staff's work on Chapter 18, thanked everyone involved and looked forward to the LPA's approval.

Kate DeWitt, said her family owns property in both RIO and Port Salerno CRAs and they have been monitoring the language in the process for both. She had only one item to address – the Shoreline Protection Zone Areas. There are two shorelines, one has a natural shoreline, with mangroves, erosion, and a concern for pollution. The other shoreline has hardened seawalls that have been built structurally. Ms. DeWitt would like to see some distinction between the natural seawall areas and the hardened seawalls. They would like to see some allowance or a reduction of the 25 ft. where you do have the hardened seawall, to provide amenities, facilities or structures within that 25 ft. She didn't believe that staff's recommended language achieves that distinction. It does provide some flexibility if you do have impervious area in that 25 ft., otherwise you are unable to do that now.

Roger Baber, Jensen Beach, owns property in RIO, has attended previous meetings concerning the CRA language, and believed the LPA should hear from a property owner's perspective. His property is about ½ acre, and he referred to exemptions and reductions on the ½ acre. He isn't sure he's in the CRA and addressed (pg. 18) on Mixed Use projects being allowed outside a Mixed Use overlay and whether that was correct and asked for clarification.

There were no other public comments.

LPA Deliberation:

Mr. Watson echoed Ms. DeWitt's issues that have come up in the past and the placing of amenities for outdoor use, suggesting we need to look at that. He commented on pervious and impervious areas which need clarification on what can or cannot be used to make areas pervious. He commented on appropriate engineering design for storing water and water not going into the river and having more leeway on waterfront property to accommodate larger boats and storage.

Mr. Flanagan commented on how to prevent the water from running down the natural shoreline and reviewed if there are no improvements made on it, and a review of the 25 ft. setback to the hardened shoreline.

Ms. van Vonno referred to Ms. DeWitt's comments and understood the language being proposed for the Shoreline Protection Zone addressed the concerns raised. Mr. Watson concurred and indicated the reduction of open space from 20% to 40% was important, especially to existing commercial waterfront.

LPA members all agreed that staff had provided a good process that was on-going, and they recognized everyone's efforts.

- * MOTION MOVED by Mr. Flanagan to accept staff's recommendation for APPROVAL OF COMPREHENSIVE PLAN AMENDMENT CPA 18-10, CRA TEXT AMENDMENTS with changes, comments and exceptions from the LPA that were raised in the discussion for re-evaluation and consideration.
- ** **SECONDED** by Mr. Foley

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

• A 10- Minute Break was taken.

The meeting resumed at 8:50 pm

5. NEW BUSINESS

PUBLIC HEARING TO CONSIDER ADOPTION OF AN ORDINANCE AMENDING THE LAND DEVELOPMENT REGULATIONS TO CREATE ARTICLE 12, REDEVELOPMENT CODES, DIVISION 1, GENERAL, AND DIVISION 2, JENSEN BEACH REDEVELOPMENT CODE, AND TO DELETE SECTION 3.261, JENSEN BEACH REDEVELOPMENT AREA.

Requested by: Martin County Board of County Commissioners

Presented by: Dana Little, Urban Design Director, Treasure Coast Regional Planning Council

Ms. van Vonno introduced Mr. Dana Little and Jessica Corda Seymour, consultants (TCRPC) who have been working closely with staff on Form Based Codes for the six CRA redevelopment areas.

Mr. Little indicated tonight's presentation will focus on the LDRS, and will help to illuminate Ms. Szedlmayer's presentation and how this collaborative effort will work and be implemented with

regulatory agencies and the LDRs. He provided a Power/Point presentation to review the development of new land development regulations (LDRs) for Martin County's six Community Redevelopment Areas (CRA). Efforts to date and the remaining schedules were provided. The review explained the goals for the new LDRs to effectively facilitate achievement of each CRA vision contained in the Redevelopment Plans and the CGMP for the CRAs to simplify the process to make it easier for residents, property owners, developers and County staff to understand and implement. The presentation contained a visual overview of the projects and clear rules to implement each CRA Vision.

Confusion within the Mixed Use Overlay and Zoning Maps was discussed. Mr. Little explained the recommendation to eliminate the overlay and create a CRA Neighborhood and a CRA Center to replace the future land use designations, with no overlay, and create the same for zoning.

Each CRA will be its own zoning district that would include sub-zoning districts. Jensen Beach CRA was used as an example to illustrate a CRA with one zoning district and three sub zoning districts. Mr. Little explained the Goal for the six CRAs was to create a consistent Operating System for each CRA with the same language, graphics, methodology and level of detail. Waterfront zoning districts and Marine Service Areas will be identified and distinct.

Two key components of change in the CGMP are the creation of a new Chapter 18 dedicated entirely to the CRAs. The companion piece to that is the development of Article 12 of the LDRs, a Redevelopment Code dedicated to the CRAs, and that is Operating System for each CRA. Each CRA will have to go through this process and will need a Future Land Use Amendment. These rules and changes will not go into effect until the CGMP allows them to go into effect.

A 2-page Executive Summary was provided with the agenda materials, explaining in detail the intent of Article 12, along with a draft of the Ordinance for review.

The LPA was asked for their comments and recommendation.

Mr. Foley thanked the consultants and staff for their hard work and appreciated their intention to make the process easier for all.

Mr. Watson agreed, indicating the process is much clearer and easier to understand.

Public: None

- * MOTION MOVED by Mr. Flanagan to recommend staff's approval of the adoption of an Ordinance amending the Land Development Regulations creating Article 12, Redevelopment Codes, Division 1, General, and Division 2, Jensen Beach Redevelopment Code and to delete Section 3.261, Jensen Beach Redevelopment Area, and to consider comments that were raised in the discussion.
- ** **SECONDED** by Mr. Foley

CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

COMMENTS

- A. Public None
- **B.** Members None

Local Planning Agency Meeting- Minutes -June 20, 2019

C. Staff – The next LPA Meeting is scheduled for Thursday, July 18, 2019 at 7:00 pm, the agenda will be quite full and members were encouraged to attend.

There was no further business. The meeting was adjourned at 9:50 pm

Recorded and Prepared by:

Approved by:

Mary F. Holleran, Agency Recorder

Scott Watson, Vice Chairman

Date

This document may be reproduced upon request in an alternative format by contacting the Martin County ADA Coordinator at (772) 320-3131, the County Administration Office (772) 288-5400, Florida Relay 711, or by completing our accessibility feedback form at 333.martin.fl.us/accessibility-feedback.